NATIONAL BIOETHICS COMMITTEE 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 

THE NATIONAL BIOETHICS COMMITTEE (NBC) 

30TH March 2016, Quetta
A meeting of the National Bioethics Committee (NBC) was held on 30th March 2016 at Serena Hotel, Quetta. Prof. Dr. Farhat Moazam, Member National Bioethics Committee & Chair, Health Care Ethics Committee (HCEC), chaired the meeting. 

Following Members attended the meeting:  

1. Prof. Dr. Farhat Moazam, CBEC, SIUT, Karachi 
2. Prof. Dr Aasim Ahmad, Prof. Dr. Aasim Ahmad, Dean and Chief Nephrologists, Kidney Centre, Karachi

3. Dr. Sardar Mehmood Ahmed Khan, Director General (Health), Health Department, Government of AJK, Muzaffarabad.

4. Dr Sahibzada Muhammad Khalid, Representative, Director Health Services, Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA).
5. Dr Muhammad Hayat, Representative, Director General Health Services, Baluchistan.
6. Dr. Aamir Mustafa Jafarey, Associate Professor Centre of Biomedical Ethics and Culture, Sindh Institute of Urology and Transplantation,  Karachi.
7. Dr Farah Qadir, Consultant Psychologist, Quaid-e-Azam International Hospital, Rawalpindi 

8. Mr. Muhammad Akram (Representative), Secretary, Health and Population Welfare Department, Government of Gilgit Baltistan.
9. Dr. Tariq Mehmood Mian President, Pakistan Association of Family Physicians 

10. Dr. Asmatullah, Associate Professor (IRI), International Islamic University, Shah Faisal Mosque, Islamabad. P.O Box 1035, GPO, Islamabad.

11. Dr. Jamshed Akhtar, Associate Professor and Head of the Department of  Pediatric Surgery, National Institute of Child Health, Karachi

12. Dr. Ambreen Munir, Associate Professor Surgery, Liaquat University of Medical and Health Sciences.

13. Dr. Salman Ahmed Tipu, Associate Professor, Vice Dean, Isra University, Islamabad

14. Col. Dr. Saeed Zaman, Representative, President CPSP.
15. Dr. Farkhanda Ghafoor, Principal Research Officer, PMRC Research Centre, NHRC, Lahore

16. Dr. Saima Pervez Iqbal, Associate Professor, Shifa College of Medicine, Islamabad

17. Dr. Huma Qureshi, Executive Director PMRC and Member/Secretary NBC. Pakistan Medical Research Council, off Constitution Avenue, Sector G-5/2, Islamabad.

18. Dr. Muhammad Arif Munir, Principal Research Officer and Focal Person, NBC Secretariat, Pakistan Medical Research Council, off Constitution Avenue, Sector G-5/2, Islamabad.

Members Who were absent
1. President, Supreme Court Bar Association, Supreme Court Building, Islamabad

2. Registrar, Nursing Council, Islamabad.
3. Director General Health Services, Punjab.
4. WR Pakistan, World Health Organization, Islamabad.

Members who send their regrets to the NBC Secretariat prior to meeting
1. Dr Pervez Kamal Khan, Director General Health Services, Health Department, Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. 

2. Brig Sohail Aziz (Representative) DGMS (IS)/Surgeon General, Pakistan Army. Medical Directorate, General Head Quarters, Rawalpindi. 
3. Prof. Dr. Abdul Razzaq Sabir, Vice Chancellor, University of Turbat (Baluchistan), Makran Division, Baluchistan
4. Dr Amjad Hussain, Director R&D, Higher Education Commission, Islamabad
5. Dr Hassan Murad Shah, Director General Health Services, Sindh.
6. Prof. Dr Munir Akhtar Saleemi, Professor & Dean of Social and Preventive Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences, Lahore

The meeting started with recitation from the Holy Quran. Dr Huma Qureshi Member/Secretary welcomed the participants and requested Prof. Dr. Farhat Moazam to Chair the meeting. After the introduction of the members, the Member Secretary started the proceedings by briefing on NBC activities.
Agenda item 1: 
1.1. Approval of the Minutes of the Last NBC Meeting and Briefing on NBC Activities.
The Chair Dr Farhat Moazam asked the members if they have any suggestions/concerns on the minutes of the NBC meeting held in Peshawar on 28th December 2015 which were circulated to all members after necessary corrections. The members unanimously approved the minutes. 

Decision: Minutes were approved.

1.2. Briefing on the actions taken on the decisions of the last NBC Meeting. 
Member Secretary NBC briefed on the actions taken on the decisions taken in the meeting held in Peshawar on 28th December 2015.
Agenda Item 2: Briefing on Research Ethics Committee including progress on the development of guidelines for IRBs. 

Dr. Aasim Ahmad gave briefing on the progress regarding Research Ethics Committee (REC). He informed that 05 projects were received from January-March this year, out of these, 01 has been cleared and 04 are in the review process. He further informed that all projects are reviewed within 06 weeks; therefore the previously used terminologies like “routine and expedited review” are no more used. However, we are considering special review option for those projects that are submitted during emergency situations like epidemics, floods and                                                    natural disasters. For such projects, the Principal Investigator has to provide justification for expedited review  and the Chairman REC would finally decide whether the project merits special review or not. 
Dr Aasim Ahmad also informed that Dr Salman Ahmad Tipu has rejoined the Research Ethics Committee as a member. He also said that from next time onwards, REC meeting will held one day prior/after the NBC meeting and that at least one proposal shall be reviewed during REC meeting to train others who have joined. Dr Moazam asked Dr Aasim, if some PBC members can be allowed as observers in the REC review process while, the proposal is being reviewed as a way of training them to which Dr Aasim agreed. He also suggested that we could consider using an actual (anonymized) case received by REC as an exercise to teach details about how these are received and reviewed, during the bioethics workshops organized by HCEC.
Decision: 
1. Special or expedited review shall be considered for the projects/ proposals which are sent under special circumstances such as epidemics or disasters etc. subject to appropriate justification by the Principal Investigator. The Project processing fee will remain the same as that for normal review.
2. Interested Provincial Bioethics Committee Members may be invited as observers during REC meetings held prior/after NBC meetings in the future.
Agenda Item 3: Report on HCEC Activities.  
Dr Moazam, Chair Health Care Ethics Committee (HCEC), presented progress on HCEC activities. Starting from Nov. 2014, HCEC has organized bioethics workshops (in tandem with NBC meetings) in Punjab (Lahore, workshop and a seminar), Sindh (CBEC, Karachi), AJK (Muzaffarabad), and Quetta (twice). It has not been possible to do this so far in KPK due to lack of interest and regular representation in NBC meetings from that province. The next bioethics workshop will be undertaken in Gilgit-Baltistan together with the scheduled NBC meeting in Gilgit. She stated that HCEC has increasingly brought in new NBC members (Drs. Ambreen and Saima Iqbal) to help with these workshops and as the next cadre of trainers. The HCEC is open to requests for further workshops directed through NBC Secretariat.
She also reported that completion of HCEC’s guidelines document for introducing bioethics in undergraduate medical and dental colleges and its connected “Handbook” with relevant articles, references, links, case reports and teaching videos etc., is progressing well. Both documents are now complete and obtaining permission from medical editors and publishers whose material is to be included through official letters is underway. Once this approval process is complete the Guidelines and Handbook will be ready for printing. Dr. Aamir Jafarey who is overseeing this process appreciated the efforts of Dr Waqaruddin Ahmed and Mr Roshan Kumar of PMRC Research Centre at JPMC Karachi for the tremendous job of transcribing the guidelines within stipulated time.
Dr Moazam reiterated to NBC members that once printed these documents will be made available to NBC members and interested colleges and universities and also made accessible on the NBC website. The efforts to have PMDC, through the Ministry of NHSR&C, recommend that the guidelines be included in the undergraduate curricula, have been unsuccessful to date despite several attempts, but will continue. 
Decisions: Once the Guidelines and Handbook are printed, efforts will again be made to forward these to the PMDC through Ministry of NHSR&C with the recommendation that they be incorporated within the undergraduate curricula.

 Agenda item No 4: Progress on Provincial and Regional Bioethics Committees 
4.1 Progress on PBC Baluchistan: 
The representative of Director General Health Services, Dr Muhammad Hayat briefed that he has been nominated as the permanent representative of the DGHS Baluchistan. He informed that with the recent change in the DGHS the Provincial Bioethics Committee that was developed 2 years back, has been revised and expanded. The copy of the revised notification was shared with the NBC Members. He said that 03 more members from other districts of Baluchistan will be included in the PBC and the list of members will be revised accordingly. He said that sub-committees of PBC are being formulated in line with the NBC and ToRs are being drafted. Dr. Moazam mentioned that the just concluded bioethics workshop on March 28 and 29 included in addition to several members of Baluchistan PBC others who were interested and active participants. She suggested that Dr. Hayat consider incorporating some of them into the PBC too. 
Decisions: As members of the newly formed PBC have not yet been notified individually by name Dr Muhammad Hayat will follow with the DGHS Baluchistan to ensure this is done and to request to add others from among those who had attended the bioethics workshop and also include 03 members from other districts of Baluchistan. 
Dr. Hayat will try to hold the first meeting of the PBC as soon as possible to review previous TOR. He was asked to email minutes to the NBC Secretariat and present a report at the next NBC meeting
4.2. Progress on PBC Sindh: 
It was noted with concern that there was no representation from Sindh in the meeting. The Chair asked Dr Ambreen Munir who is a NBC Members about progress. Dr Ambreen said that though PBC has been notified but no meeting has been convened yet due to some administrative changes in the DG office, Sindh making Dr. Memon very busy. Dr. Moazam said that this was most unfortunate and suggested that Dr Huma and Dr Muhammad Arif Munir contact the DGHS Sindh to express NBC concerns and emphasize that the PBC meeting be held.
Decision: 
1 Dr Huma Qureshi Member Secretary NBC and Dr Muhammad Arif Munir Focal Person NBC Secretariat shall meet with the DGHS, Sindh as soon as possible, express concerns of NBC and encourage him to facilitate the conduct of PBC. They will report their progress via email to NBC members within a month’s time.

4.3. Progress Regarding PBC FATA

Dr Sahibzada Muhammad Khalid, representative of the Director Health Services (FATA) informed members that FATA has constituted its own PBC on 24th March 2016, notifications have been issued, and sub committees will be formulated. Although representatives of KPK and FATA present in the last NBC meeting had expressed their opinion that they would work together within one PBC, Dr. Sahibzada reported that unfortunately they had not been able to do so with KPK. He said that a meeting of the PBC Fata has been held and minutes will be shared with the NBC shortly. Dr Sahibzada further said that there is little research going on in FATA, but whatever is being done should be brought within the ambit of PBC. However their main issues are with clinical and health care delivery system for which ToRs will be developed. He requested that a Bioethics Workshop may be conducted in Peshawar for the education of PBC FATA members. The Chair congratulated the Representative FATA for their quick formulation and notification of the PBC and its first meeting. She agreed that a bioethics workshop can be arranged and suggested that he send a written request from the DHS FATA to NBC Secretariat.
Decisions: 

1 The NBC Secretariat will circulate the Notification, membership list and minutes of PBC FATA meeting to all NBC Members.
2 The PBC FATA will send a written request to NBC Secretariat for conducting bioethics workshop.

4.3. Progress on RBC AJK: The Director General Health, AJK, Dr. Sardar Mehmood Ahmed Khan briefed members about the Regional Bioethics Committee (RBC) meeting that was held on 16th November 2015, at Muzaffarabad, and also briefed them on some of the activities the RBC has already initiated. Members expressed their appreciation to the DG for his personal interest and consistent involvement in getting the RBC, something that none of the larger provinces have done so far. Dr Aamir Jafarey congratulated the Director General, AJK on their progress and commented that the plans seemed quite ambitious. In response the DG stated that these aims were achievable because the system in AJK is responsive and there is ownership from its government.

Decision: The AJK RBC will continue with its regular meetings and send minutes of the meeting to NBC.

4.4. Progress on PBC Punjab.

In the absence of the NBC Member or his representative from Punjab, Dr Farkhanda NBC/PBC Punjab Member informed that similar to Sindh, due to changes in the DG Office the PBC constituted over a year ago has yet to meet. Dr. Moazam pointed out that despite the fact that majority of the NBC members are from Punjab and Sindh, it was unfortunate that their PBCs are not yet functional despite the repeated urging by NBC in every meeting. This complete lack of initiative in Sindh and Punjab needed to be sorted out. She asked that Dr Huma and Dr Muhammad Arif Munir as representatives of the NBC Secretariat should contact DGHS Punjab and communicate NBC displeasure and insistence that PBC, Punjab be made functional.
Decision: Dr Huma Qureshi and Dr Muhammad Arif Munir will visit DGHS Punjab to sort out the lack of any initiative by DGHS and PBC Punjab, and report the result of their meetings to NBC. 
4.5. Progress on PBC GB:

The representative of the Secretary Health & Population Welfare, Department Gilgit-Baltistan, Dr Muhammad Akram stated that they have no PBC because they do not have any medical college or tertiary care hospitals in the GB. He said that research is not being conducted in GB therefore their focus needed to be on the ethics of clinical and health care services. He requested that as agreed in the last meeting the next NBC meeting should be held in Gilgit together with a bioethics workshop. Members agreed that the next NBC meeting will be held in Gilgit in July 2016.
Decision: Next meeting of the NBC followed up by 01 day bioethics workshop will be held in Gilgit in July 2016 following Ramzan.
4.6. Progress on PBC KPK:

NBC members expressed their concern over the absence of DG KPK or his representative in the NBC meeting. It was noted that following the attendance of the DGHS, KPK in the NBC meeting held in Peshawar 3 months ago, in which he had been most supportive, he had constituted and notified a PBC for KPK and sent this information to NBC. However there has been no further information since then and there was no one present in the meeting to provide progress. Dr Sahibzada Muhammad Khalid, Representative form FATA informed the house that he is not aware if any KPK PBC meeting has been held so far.

4.7. Report by the Representative CPSP

The CPSP representative, Col. Dr Saeed Zaman informed that he does not know what was discussed regarding CPSP in the last NBC meeting (which a different CPSP rep had attended). The Chair informed him that during the last NBC meeting, it had been discussed that the newly constituted CPSP research ethics committee conformed neither to NBC guidelines nor the universally accepted standards for such committees. It had been suggested to the rep that CPSP should revisit and revise the TOR and composition of the committee, and that NBC, following a written request to it from CPSP, would be happy to help with this task and also in the teaching/training of the committee members. As it seemed that this had not been done, the Chair requested that Dr. Saeed Zaman take-up this matter with CPSP and he agreed to do.

Decision: CPSP will send a written request to NBC for assistance with their Ethics Committee and help with training of its members and faculty. 
Agenda Item-5: Briefing on NBC Election Process, and progress with 2016 election of NBC members to fill vacancies.
Dr. Moazam informed members that NBC undertakes election each year to fill elected positions that have been left vacant due to completion of tenure and/or failure to attend 3 subsequent NBC meetings. This applied to the 15 “elected” NBC members only and not to Ex-officio members. This year there were 3 positions that had to be filled. 

Following this, Dr Muhammad Arif Munir, briefed the NBC members on the progress of the process underway to fill the vacant seats. As is done in such cases, he had requested nominations and CVs from all universities, medical colleges and research institution for the three vacant positions. However, inadvertently a request for nominations was not sent to NBC Members also, as is required, delaying the process by a few days. This was done subsequently and all nominations and CVs are now in. Dr. Arif has developed a template of the nominees which will be circulated to all NBC members soon to cast votes for 3 nominees who they think are the most suitable. Members were instructed to rank their 3 selections with a score of 1 to 3. The strongest candidate in their opinion should be marked 3, the 2nd best should be given 2 and the third choice will get 1. NBC members will be provided 15 days time to vote and will submit their votes only to Dr. Arif via email at the NBC Secretariat address.
Dr. Moazam informed the group that the current elected members are entirely from either Sindh or Punjab except for one from Balochistan. As NBC is a “national” committee, she stated that this should be reflected in the composition of its membership, and requested members keep this in mind when casting their votes. Dr Tariq Mehmood Mian NBC member asked the Chair that in this case, perhaps a fixed provincial quota system should be employed for membership. Dr Farhat Moazam stated that a quota system would defeat the purpose of a free election which is part of the NBC TOR. Dr Aamir Jafarey suggested that one way of increasing members from other provinces would be to give extra weightage by adding 2 points to the final vote count of those hailing from KPK, FATA, Baluchistan, AJK and GB. As an example therefore, an individual from Baluchistan tallying a total score of 3 points would be given an additional 2 points making his/her final score as 5. Following a discussion there was a consensus among NBC members that this process was reasonable and should be applied for these 5 provinces/regions.
Dr. Moazam inquired about NBC Secretariat ensured complete confidentiality in the election process including tabulating the results. Dr. Arif explained that all emails with votes cast come only to him and are not accessible to anyone else. Dr. Moazam appreciated this and emphasized the importance of confidentiality and transparency for the credibility of any election process.  
Decision: 
1. The NBC Secretariat will circulate the template of nominations received for electing the members against the 3 vacant slots to all NBC members in a week’s time.

2. Members will be given 15 days time to rank three members in the order of preference, 01 being the most preferred candidate, and forward it to NBC Secretariat only, and not as a general email copied to all members (as has happened occasionally in the past). 
3. It was agreed that additional 2 points will be added to the final score of those from KPK, FATA, Baluchistan, AJK and GB.
4. NBC Secretariat will ensure complete confidentiality in receiving and collating voting results and Dr. Arif will be responsible for this process.
Agenda Item-6 &7: Progress on the development of guidelines on the storage and transportation of biological material within the country and abroad and licensing requirements for control of list items/technologies.
 Prof. Dr Aasim Ahmad updated the NBC members regarding the progress on the development of guidelines on the storage and transportation of biological material within the country and abroad. He informed the members that recently foreign office was concerned about the amount and the regularity of HBM being sent abroad and asked for help from the National Bioethics Committee on understanding and regulating export of HBM also within the healthcare community it is well known that many institutions sell HBM presumably to Contract Research Organizations and some institutions regularly export placentas, those on research ethics committees have seen many a pharmaceutical sponsored research with a mention that samples may be used for Pharmocogentics, This initiated the process of developing the guidelines which took more than 9 months. He acknowledged the contributions of Dr Farhat Moazam, Dr Aamir Jafarey, Dr. Jamshed Akhtar, Dr Munir A Saleemi, and Dr Farkhanda Ghafoor. He also acknowledged and appreciated Miss Safia Bibi and Miss Taranum Ruba Siddiqui from PMRC Research Centre JPMC, Karachi for their hard work in collecting the material and drafting the guidelines. The essence of the guidelines is to ensure that individuals are explicitly informed and understand the reason, purpose, use and future use of their HBM. This would not only help individuals in assessing risk, benefit and protection from harm but also ensures that individuals and also communities are not ‘wronged’, stigmatized and merely ‘used’. Blanket or Broad consent is discouraged and a tiered consent process is preferred where individual can choose or reject options especially for biobanking. Institutional Ethics Committees will have to review the proposal and give approval.

Special emphasis is on Material Transfer Agreement (MTA) between the exporting and importing institution in the hope that this would ensure that importing institution remains confined to the terms of the consent under which the HBM was collected. Apart from Intuitional Ethics Committees the Research Ethics Committee of the National Bioethics Committee will review and give approval. 

Dr Aasim emphasized that the Government must make appropriate legislation for export of HBM to help foreign office to issues permission/license to export HBM. The Government should also take appropriate measures so that all research proposals involving export of HBM are submitted to the NBC-REC for review. 

He said that next steps will include:

· Circulation of guidelines to all NBC members to review and give their comments in 2 weeks time for which specific dates will be given to the members. Guidelines not received within the stipulated time would mean that member/s agree with the guidelines and have nothing more to add or delete or make any comments. He advised the members to use track changes while reviewing the guidelines and giving comments and send the reviewed guidelines to him with a copy to the NBC Secretariat. He also reminded the member that once they receive the guidelines they must acknowledge receipt of the mail. In case the members do not receive guidelines by 7th April they should contact Dr Aasim to resend the document.
· Guidelines will be placed on the NBC Website.
· In addition guidelines will be sent to a limited number of people other than NBC members who understand ethics.

Dr Aamir Jafarey suggested that once placed on the website, the feedback from the readers should also be sought for wider opinion. He said that guidelines be shared with all medical colleges and universities through e-mails and also to the persons suggested by the NBC Members. He said that letters should be sent to all medical colleges and universities giving the link of the NBC Website. Dr Aasim proposed that it will perhaps be easier if the NBC members forward the guidelines to all people and institution that they feel are relevant.
Decisions: 
1. Guidelines should be circulated to all NBC Members and they can then forward the guidelines to specific members and institutions they feel relevant. The members will send their review comments in track changes directly to Dr Aasim Ahmad with a copy to the NBC Secretariat
2. NBC Secretariat will write a letter to all medical colleges and universities giving link to the NBC website for accessing the guidelines and for giving feed back after reviewing the document by e-mail to the NBC Secretariat
Agenda Item 8: Any Other Business. 

8. 1. Regional Meeting of the National Bioethics/Ethics Committees of the EMRO Region.

Dr Jafarey informed the members that the Call for interest to host “Regional Meeting of the National Bioethics/Ethics Committees of the EMRO Region” will be going out soon from the WHO.  He suggested that, Pakistan may host the next Regional Meeting as this will give a prominent projection to the good work that the NBC Pakistan is doing. 

As per current practice of the summit, participants are supported by their respective government committees/organizations (travel and accommodation), therefore there is little burden on the hosting country (conference room, food). Pakistan can ask for support from WHO or other partners for support for few persons from low income countries in the Region along with above mentioned expenses. 

Dr Farhat Moazam, Member NBC said that if the NBC gets official approval to host such a meeting, she could request SIUT to provide, free of cost, the venue to host the meeting at its premises in Karachi. Additionally, there might be possibility of offering free accommodation to some of the participants in SIUT flats. 

There was a consensus among the members to submit “intent letter” for hosting the Regional Meeting in Pakistan, after the approval of the Secretary Federal Ministry of National Health Services, Regulation and Coordination. 
Decision: Dr Huma Qureshi, Executive Director, PMRC and Member Secretary NBC will follow-up with the Secretary NHSRC and get his opinion/approval in this regard.
8.2. 
Contract Research Organizations.

It was brought to the notice of the NBC that the Drug Regulatory Authority (DRAP) registers the drug and also gives approval for the trial which is a conflict of interest. The CROs are also registered with the DRAP. The members were of the opinion that that to avoid conflict of interest, all clinical trials of national importance should come to NBC for ethical review and clearance. The registration of CROs and their evaluation comes under the authority of DRAP.
Decision: All clinical trials of national importance should come to NBC for ethical review and clearance even if the CRO ethical committee has approved the trial.

8.3. 
Dates for the next NBC Meeting.

It was decided that the next NBC meeting will be held in Gilgit in the second week of July 2016 after Eid followed by 01 day ethics workshop. The dates for the meeting proposed by NBC members are 13-14 July 2016..

Decision:

1. The meeting will be held in Gilgit in the second week of July 2016 after Eid followed by 01 day Clinical and research ethics workshop.

2. Secretariat will share the proposed dates with the Secretary Health who is the Chair NBC. 
The meeting ended with vote of thanks from the Chair.                                                      

Prof Dr Farhat Moazam
Member NBC

Chair REC









Secretary
30th Sep.  2015







Ministry of NHSR&C 
9

